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Baildon Town Council – Governance Committee 



Minutes of the Meeting of the Governance Committee held on

2nd September 2024 at 7pm

Present: Cllrs Turner, Wyatt-Millington, Shaw, Dixon, Foster
In attendance: Clerk, Cllr Ashton, Mr Den Howlett
1. Chair’s opening remarks
Cllr Turner welcomed the members of the public and explained the format for participation. The Chair noted the very successful Baildon Horticultural Show held at Sandals with very good attendance and entries. He also mentioned that the Harley Rideout had been a great success once again with the village benefitting from such a large crowd. The third splendid event this past month had been Yorkshire Day organised by the Baildon Civic and Historical Society. 
2. Approve reasons for absence.
GOV2425/14 Resolved: Cllr Sharkey’s reason for absence was approved unanimously.
3. Disclosures of interest 
None

4. Minutes of the Governance Committee meeting held on 24th June 2024.

GOV2425/15 Resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the Governance Committee meeting held on 24th June 2024 were approved.
5. Clerk’s Report
The Clerk presented a report on a number of issues: the Clerk has attained the Certificate in Local Council Administration (CILCA) qualification, the Council has achieved the Local Council Award Scheme Foundation level, the Baildon and Esholt Neighbourhood Watch were shortlisted for the national Neighbourhood Watch Volunteer Recognition Award, a grant of £8,080 has been secured for continuing work on the Neighbourhood Development Plan, a further meeting is being sought with Shipley Town Clerk and Saltaire Festival Organiser to discuss Bradford25, the Baildon Piano is having to be moved as soon as possible.

Cllr Shaw had a contact for neighbourhood Development Planning to pass on. Cllr Dixon had some queries on the Contact Log from the last meeting to pass on and she asked if the Farmers Market could be more regularly advertised.
6. Public participation

Mr Howlett raised the issue of digital communications and how effective this could be if managed well. He felt the BTC newsletter could be made to be more ‘mobile friendly’ as currently the information was not accessible quickly enough on a mobile. Cllr Turner thanked him for his comments which were particularly pertinent as there was an internal operational meeting coming up to discuss just these sorts of issues viz the Council’s use of social media.
Mr Howlett also raised the issue of the maintenance of Pennithorne Green. It was very overgrown and at times of the year the bench or the newly planted trees could not be seen as they were so overgrown. Cllr Turner thanked him for his comment and asked that Cllr Shaw as Chair of Environment look into the maintenance of Pennithorne Green.

7. Important information from Councillors and Staff.

Cllr Dixon mentioned the Friends of Baildon Station meeting at 7.30pm on 3rd Sept at the Rugby Club. All welcome.

Cllr Shaw mentioned that 204 bikes participated in Harley Rideout this year and that organisers were looking at issues for learning for next time e.g. taxi access, health and safety on the roundabout. The Office Balcony had been used successfully. Carnival had shared equipment and volunteers with the Harley Partnership.

8. Co-option of a non-voting member to the Neighbourhood Development Plan Working Group

Cllr Dixon proposed the co-option of Gill Jennison to the NDP Working Group, seconded by Cllr Turner.

GOV2425/16 Resolved: Gill Jennison is co-opted as a non-voting member of the NDP Working Group.

9. Planning 

Moved to the end of the agenda

10. Finance

GOV2425/17 Resolved: the following were all considered and approved by Cllrs: 

· The Budget monitor 24/25 

· Schedule of payments 

· Credit card payments 

· Bank statements 

· Bank reconciliations 

· Public Sector Deposit Account balance

· Breakdown of Section 137 expenditure. 

 11. Internal Auditor

To appoint the independent and competent Internal Auditor to conduct an interim and year-end internal audits. 
GOV2425/18 Resolved: to appoint Account-ant as BTC’s Internal Auditor for 24/25.
12. Notice of Conclusion of Audit and External Auditors Report and Certificate. 

GOV2425/19 Resolved: the conclusion of the Audit and the External Auditor’s report was received and noted.

13. Newsletter Report
Cllr Turner gave some background to this report and drew Cllrs attention to the conclusions and recommendations. Cllr Dixon emphasized that the e-newsletter is one communication tool amongst a range of ways we use to communicate.

Cllr Foster felt that the Farmers Market was critical for getting new sign-ups to the e-newsletter. Improved use of social media use had transformed the Carnival Committee’s ability to get volunteers and awareness.

Cllr Shaw asked if we could combine the analysis website stats with social media – this would be explored at the upcoming meeting between the Clerk, Chair and Admin Officer. It was suggested we could see how the links are being effective by doing “A and B testing”. Cllr Turner said this would be considered but was conscious of staff time.

Cllr Dixon raised the issue of digital exclusion – that there were people in our community who did not have ready access to email or social media. 

GOV2425/20 Resolved: to have a couple of hard copy newsletters in the Library for reference.

GOV2425/21 Resolved: To a) note the newsletter performance report and measures being taken to improve the newsletter and b) that the Communications Protocol is reviewed by the Clerk and brought back to a future Governance Committee for approval. 
14. Data Audit

It was noted that perhaps the situation with Allotment Tenant Data being omitted (as it didn’t pass the GDPR tests of necessary data collection) should be included  in the Business Continuity Plan. 

GOV2425/22 Resolved: the collection and storage of up to data by the Baildon Horticultural Society would be checked and reviewed each time the Management Agreement was signed by both parties.

There was a discussion about how we might meet GDPR and at the same time keep useful contact emails for longer than 6 months and the Clerk would look into this.

GOV2425/23 Resolved: Subject to the minor amendments delegated to the Clerk the Data Audit is noted and approved.

15. Business Continuity Plan

The Clerk presented the amendments suggested to the Business Continuity Plan. Cllr Dixon asked how staff and members could have access to email accounts in the event of an emergency. This would be done by sending an authorising email to our email provider 2Commune.
Cllr Dixon asked if we could consider creating generic email addresses e.g. chairofeconomy@baildontowncouncil.gov.uk so that when the Chair changes they have access to historic emails on specific issues. The Clerk would look into this and report back. Cllr Dixon wondered if an out of hours system for operational difficulties such as at the toilets at the weekends and evenings could be explored.

GOV2425/24 Resolved: The Clerk to bring a report to a future meeting of Governance on the issue of out of hours call out.

GOV2425/25 Resolved: Subject to minor amendments as agreed the Business Continuity was approved. 
Cllr Ashton (observing as a member of the public) made a contribution regarding items 17 and 18 covering the need for the Council to take a joined-up approach to volunteering across its various functions.

16. Exclusion of Press and Public

GOV2425/26 Resolved: The press and public were excluded under the provisions of the  

Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 S1(2), during consideration of business of a confidential nature.
17. Volunteer Development Project - Staffing Resourcing report

Cllr Foster presented the report which had been recommended by Full Council’s resolution (FC2425/30) on 22nd July ie to do a report detailing the staff and related costings for the six months pilot project and make recommendations to Full Council.

A discussion <redacted> included points made as follows:
· Some organisations may not want to take part and that would be fine.
· We need to avoid groups becoming reliant on BTC for ‘providing’ volunteers – there was a need to focus on ‘facilitation’ to ensure the project was sustainable.

· Existing staffing resources

· Value for money proposed was clear.
GOV2425/27 Resolved: 1) Governance Committee recommended to Full Council the allocation of <amount of money redacted> from General Reserves to an earmarked reserve called Volunteering Project (Salary) as distinct from the earmarked reserve (£1,000) already set up (FC2425/30.3) for non-salary items. 

2) To delegate this new earmarked reserve to the Clerk in consultation with the Chair of Community Committee.

3) To set up a Steering Group as described in the report to provide ongoing monitoring of the project.

18. Bracken Hall Countryside Centre.

Cllr Turner and Cllr Shaw explained the background to this item – that the Manager had resigned and so there needed to be a full debate about the future of Bracken Hall Countryside Centre. The resolution (SSC2425/10) of the Extraordinary Staffing Sub Committee on 2nd September was read out and there was a discussion about the staffing situation and the decision-making path on this and a range of related matters for the Council.

Resolved: GOV2425/28 the recruitment of a permanent BHCC Manager be deferred pending Full Council’s decision on the future of BHCC. In the meantime the Clerk is delegated to recruit a temporary BHCC Manager on a ‘for service’ basis as soon as possible and lasting until such time as a decision is made regarding the future of the Centre.

Resolved GOV2425/29 The feedback from the Rural Payments Agency regarding the monitoring of outputs being satisfactory was welcomed and the Clerk was delegated with informing all interested parties. The Environment Committee would consider the need to maintain visitor figures at its next meeting.

19. Planning Applications.
GOV2425/30 Resolved: to delegate to the Clerk to make the following comments to the Local Planning Authority

1. 24/02595/FUL Baildon Town Council supports this application and notes that the means of escape in the event of fire have yet to be detailed on the plans and are required to be so.
2. 24/02986/FUL Baildon Town Council supports this application and notes the comment about the need for a dark and non-reflective colour finish to be used on the roof and trusts that this will be implemented to protect views in the World Heritage Site Buffer Zone.

3. 24/02770/FUL No comment.

20. Promotional Opportunities
None 

To notify the Clerk of any item for future agenda

Review use of X (formerly Twitter) 

Budget 25/26
Next meeting date(s)

The next meeting of the Governance Committee will be on 18th November 2024.
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